SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 17th January 2005, in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30 pm.

PRESENT






Cllr C Osborne (Mayor)






   "   N Aldis






   "   P Blaine






   "   R Frood





   "   D Gale





   "   J Gurney






   "   D Jaeger






   "   M Pettitt






   "   M Scott






   "   D Sharman






   "   G White

together with Inspector J Maries, PC Aiden Howarth (Bedfordshire Police) and one member of the Press
1.  APOLOGIES for absence were received from Cllrs Downing, Mrs Gautier-Groom, Goss and McMurdo.

2.  VERBAL REPORT FROM INSPECTOR J MARIES


(93/04)

The Mayor welcomed Inspector Maries and PC Howarth, explaining that they had been invited to give their views on the value of CCTV in the light of possible budget cuts by Mid Beds District Council.


Inspector Maries endorsed the CCTV as a very valuable tool for the police.  In the main the evidence produced by the cameras was good and since their introduction there had been a significant reduction in public order offences. A direct link had been established between Sandy Security and Police Headquarters which meant that police operators are able to monitor incidents directly.

He also described a new initiative, “Businesswatch” which will mean businesses are able to contact both Sandy Security and the Police on their own dedicated number.  A feasibility study into the use of radio contact to increase business security is also being undertaken in conjunction with Mid Beds Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.

PC Howarth then talked about another initiative which is planned for a pilot scheme in Sandy.  This is to be the introduction of a “no cold calling zone” in one particular area.  Sandy has been chosen because of its strong Homewatch schemes and its Community Safety Partnership.  Once the zone has been established Police and Trading Standards will monitor the area, stopping unapproved traders and encouraging them to join the Trading Standards ‘Approved Trader Scheme’.  A trial of the “zone” has been successfully undertaken in Luton where the number of distraction burglaries had been reduced considerably. Members generally welcomed this initiative.

A Member raised public concerns about the safety of the secondary exit from the Station car park.  The visibility is poor; cars have to emerge onto the road into a dangerous position in order to see the oncoming traffic. Inspector Maries said that he would inspect the location himself and if he feels that it is dangerous he will ask the Road Safety Officer to look at it.
Inspector Maries and PC Howarth were thanked for their attendance and then left the Chamber.
3.  STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS 
(94/04)

(a)  Prejudicial Interests

There were none.

(b)  Personal Interests 

Cllr Jaeger

Planning Application     04/02289/OUT
Applicant is a personal









friend.
Dispensations


Dispensations had been granted at the meeting of the Ethics and Standards Committee of Mid Beds District Council on 12th May 2004 to enable the following members to take a full part in the business to be transacted under Agenda item 8a.

Cllrs P Blaine
M Pettitt 

        D
Gale 
C. Osborne


        J Gurney 
M Scott
4. ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS 



(95/04)

An elector raised concerns about the car parking at the Station, both the safety of the secondary exit (93/04) and the increased cost of car parking.

The issue of cost was deferred to be discussed under item 10 (8).

RESOLVED: That the Clerk be requested to write to WAGN raising the issue of the safety of the secondary exit from the car park after police advice has been received.

Concerns were also raised about rubbish littering the sides of the A1 as it passed through Sandy.  In particular there are large pieces of plastic sheeting alongside the Southbound A1.

RESOLVED: That the office staff be requested to report this to Mid Beds District Council, Environmental Services Department so that it may be removed.
5.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FOR COMMENT BY SANDY TOWN COUNCIL (96/04)

(SEE LIST ATTACHED)

6.  MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS (97/04)

The Mayor recorded his thanks to Cllr Scott and Mrs Linda Scott and also to Cllr Frood for their work in making the Town Council’s Christmas Celebration Dinner so successful.

10.12.04  With the Mayoress, attended the Chairman of MBDC’s Charity Christmas Concert at Stratton Upper School.  District Councillors Gurney and McMurdo were also present with their wives.

11.12.04 Attended with the Mayoress, the Town Mayor of Leighton-Linslade’s Christmas

Carol Concert in All Saints Church, Leighton Buzzard.

12.12.04 Supported by the Mayoress, attended Bedford Borough Council’s Carol Service

At St Paul’s Church, Bedford.

13.12.04 Sent a letter of congratulations from the Town Council to Sandra Ingham of 

Kestrel Way who took part in the World Ladies Badminton Championships in

Kuala Lumpa and won a bronze medal.

15.12.04 Attended the Mayor of Huntingdon’s Civic Carol Service in St Mary’s Church,

Huntingdon.

17.12.04 With the Mayoress, attended the Town Mayor of St Ives’ Charity Concert by the 

RAF Wyton Voluntary Band.

18.12.04 Supported by the Mayoress, attended the packing of the parcels associated with the Biggleswade Chronicle’s Parcel Appeal.  Cllr McMurdo and the Mayor of

Biggleswade with their wives were also present.

19.12.04 With the Mayoress, attended the Age Concern Bedfordshire’s Carol Service at

St Andrew’s Church, Biggleswade.

27.12.04 Attended, with the Mayoress, the High Sheriff’s ’Open House’ in aid of the 

Road Victim’s Trust.

3.1.05 With the Mayoress, attended a Coffee Morning organized by the Mayor and 

Mayoress of Arlesey in aid of the victims of the Indian Ocean Tsunami which 

raised £2,107.00

7.1.05 Town Council’s Christmas Celebration Dinner held at the Coffee Cabin, 

Seddington.

10.1.05 Sent congratulations on behalf of the Town Council, to Tom Royle of

Brindley Close on his award of an MBE in the New Year’s Honours List.

11.1.05 Attended Lloyds Chemist and Budgens to support their collections of cash and

goods for the Tsunami Appeal.

13.1.05 With the Mayoress, attended the Mayor of St Neot’s Civic Charity Pantomime

Evening ‘Snow White and the Seven Dwarfs’.

14.1.05  Attended the Launch of the “Walk to School” campaign outside Budgens, involving St Swithun’s School children.

15.1.05  Attended a concert at St Swithun's Church for a service for the victims of the Tsunami.
7.  MINUTES AND REPORTS (98/04)

(a)  Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 6th December 2004
RESOLVED: That the minutes which had been previously circulated be received, approved and signed as a correct record.

MATTERS ARISING - SEE ITEM 8
(b)  Meeting of Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 13th December 2004.

RESOLVED: That the minutes, excluding Estimates items minute no F62/04, which had been previously circulated be received and approved with the amendment of the date at the top of page three from 2005 to 2004.

RECOMMENDATIONS: There were none.

MATTERS ARISING - There were none.

(c)  Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 10th January 2004.

It was noted that the minutes were not yet available for consideration, however, there had been no recommendations to Council.
8.  MATTERS ARISING (99/04)

(a) Sunderland Road Pavilion/Secure Storage Depot (77/04)

A letter was sent to the Chairman of the Upper School Governors requesting that a full Governing Body considered the project so that the Town Council might receive firm information regarding the likely level of financial contribution from the school.  No reply has yet been received. Cllr Blaine, in his capacity as Chairman of Governors, apologised that no reply had been sent and promised a response for the next meeting.

RESOLVED: That the situation be noted.

(b) Oral Questions from Electors - re Budgens Supermarket Entrance (83/04)

A letter was sent to Budgens Supermarket Manager on 10th December 2004, asking that safety measures at the entrance to the car park be reviewed and giving Members' suggestions for possible improvements.  A reply was received on 23rd December 2004 from the Management Surveyor who has asked the Maintenance Section of Budgens to investigate.


RESOLVED: That the situation be noted.

9.  REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (100/04)

(a) The report from the Communications Working Group was received and considered in some detail.  Members were of the opinion that they would prefer to deliver the Annual Report and Quarterly Newsletter as one item rather than two separate booklets.  Cllr Jaeger had been in contact with the Bedfordshire Parish Council’s Adviser who had told him that she did not think a combined publication would compromise a Quality Council Application.

Publishing the newsletter on the website was considered. It would be relatively simple to display individual articles but publishing the actual document would entail an extension to the website and an additional cost.

RESOLVED: (i) That the Report from the Communications Working Group be endorsed.
(ii) That the Clerk be asked to investigate the cost of publishing the Quarterly Newsletter on the Website.

(b) Cllr Aldis reported on the Community Safety Forum, which is providing a further 300 “Kill your Speed” wheelie bin stickers, mainly for properties in Station Road, London Road and St Neots Road. 

Cllr Pettitt reported on the Twinning Association.  The AGM took place on Thursday 13th January and the Association is now in its 23rd year. A visit to Malauney is planned for May for which participants are being sought. The Association is also actively looking for new members. It has a full programme of events for the forthcoming year, the first of which is a fundraising dance on February 12th at Sandy Upper School.

The Mayor highlighted the fact that Sandy’s Tourist Information Centre was once again under threat because of  possible budget cuts by Mid Beds District Council.

RESOLVED: That an e-mail should be sent to all Members of the Mid Beds District Council Executive stressing the importance of the TIC to the population of Sandy and the Town Council’s unanimous opposition to its closure.
10.  CLERK’S REPORT (101/04)

(1)  (a) Accounts 01.04.04 to 30.11.04 and from 01.04.04 to 31.12.04

RESOLVED: That the list of Receipts and Payments for November and December 2004, which had been on display prior to the meeting, be received and approved.

(b) Quarterly Accounts – Quarter ended 31.12.04

RESOLVED: That the Quarterly Accounts (Income and Expenditure Lists) for the Quarter ended 31.12.04, which had been on display prior to the meeting, be received and approved.
(2)  Sandy Civic Service – Sunday 13th March 2005

The Mayor reported that invitations had now been sent, together with invitations to a charity evening at the China Express on Wednesday 23rd February 2005. 
(3) Freedom of Information Act – January 2005

A letter had been sent to Mr Ian Mark, the Senior Legal Executive of the National Association for Local Councils detailing several queries on the implementation of the Freedom of Information Act.  His reply was received and considered.  Questions were asked about the procedures established by staff in the case of a query. These were answered by the Deputy Clerk.

RESOLVED: That the situation be noted.


(4)  Meetings with Alistair Burt MP

Cllr Aldis indicated that he would attend the meeting on Saturday 29th January; other Members were requested to contact the Deputy Clerk should they wish to attend a meeting.
(5)  Days out in Bedfordshire Heartlands Tourism Association
The request for a grant of £20.00 in order to boost the print run of their brochure was received and considered.

RESOLVED: (a)That in accordance with its powers under Sections 137 and 139 of the Local Government Act 1972, Sandy Town Council should incur the expenditure of £20.00 in making a grant to the Bedfordshire Heartlands Tourism Association. This expenditure is in the opinion of the Council, in the interests of the area or its inhabitants and will benefit them in a manner commensurate with the expenditure.

(b) That this sum should be funded from the Contingency account.

(6)  Application for Licence to use Premises as a Sex Establishment
Mid Beds District Council has asked for observations on a new application for a licence to use premises at 43 Tempsford Road, Sandy (Esso garage) named Adult Pit Stop as a Sex Shop.  Its proposed opening hours would be 11.00 am to 8.00 pm Monday to Saturday, it would be closed on Sunday. The application says that the interior of the premises will not be visible to passers-by.


It was noted that the establishment was already trading as a Sex Shop.  

RESOLVED: That Sandy Town Council should make no observation on the application.
(7) Charter with Principal Authorities
Following the exploratory meeting with M.B.D.C. last July to discuss the Charter, a meeting with all the principal authorities i.e. County, Borough, Mid and South Beds D.C. together with the Association and the representative Town and Parish Councils has been arranged for Friday 25th February 2005 at 2.00pm at the offices of Mid Beds District Council in Ampthill.  

RESOLVED: That Cllr David Jaeger, together with the Deputy Clerk should attend the meeting.

(8) WAGN Rail Service to Sandy

The Clerk’s report was received and considered, along with the earlier question from an elector about the cost of car parking at the station, which had increased from £2.20 to £2.75 per day with little warning. Cllr White expanded on the concerns he had raised:
·  The recent increases in WAGN fares to and from Sandy, which in some cases were over 12%. 


·  Where those increases exceed the annual rate of inflation they have not been justified by corresponding improvements in service or rolling stock.


·  Trains which currently run non-stop between Biggleswade and St Neots and vice versa to call additionally at Sandy for the greater convenience of Sandy residents, commuters and visitors.


In addition Members raised additional matters that they felt should be brought to the attention of WAGN:

·  The greatly increased cost of car parking.

· The last train from London stopping in Sandy leaves at 12.36 (the 1.36 does not stop) and on Saturday nights this train is replaced by a bus.

· The condition and appearance of the station buildings and the lack of adequate facilities such as an enclosed waiting room and toilets.

RESOLVED: (a)That the Clerk be requested to write to WAGN detailing the concerns raised by Sandy Town Council.

(b) That given the number of issues raised the Clerk should also request that a representative of WAGN attend a meeting of Town Council to discuss its concerns.

11.  ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS (102/04)

There were none.


12. DEPUTY CLERK TO THE COUNCIL (103/04)

RESOLVED: THAT IN VIEW OF THE CONFIDENTIAL NATURE OF THE BUSINESS WHICH MAY BE TRANSACTED UNDER THIS ITEM (SECTION 1) OF THE EXEMPT INFORMATION, LOCAL GOVERNMENT (ACCESS TO INFORMATION) ACT 1985, "IT MAY CONCERN INFORMATION RELATING TO A PARTICULAR EMPLOYEE, FORMER EMPLOYEE OR APPLICANT TO BECOME AN EMPLOYEE OF, OR A PARTICULAR OFFICE HOLDER, FORMER OFFICE HOLDER OR APPLICANT TO BECOME AN OFFICE HOLDER UNDER THE AUTHORITY" THE PRESS AND PUBLIC BE REQUESTED TO RETIRE DURING ITS CONSIDERATION.

13.  PRESS RELEASE (104/04)

RESOLVED: That no press release is considered necessary.
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	11.1.05

1/05


	04/02289/OUT

B P South & C A Wells

82 Ravensden Road

Renhold

MK41 0JY
	Outline application for the erection of 2 dwellings prior to sale of 62 High Street, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 60 High Street, Sandy notified
	RESOLVED:  No objection.

However the Town Council has concerns regarding the access splay on to High Street and would like this examined closely.  Members would also like to draw attention to the fact that these properties will be in the conservation area.
	Town Council

17.01.05

18.1.05
	

	12.1.05

2/05 


	04/02310/FUL

Classic Windows & Conservatories

Unit 10 Levellers lane

EYNESBURY

St Neots

Cambs

PE19 2JL  
	Full application for the construction of a conservatory display site at London Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 76 London Road, Sandy notified
	RESOLVED:  No objection.


	Town Council

17.01.05

18.1.05
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